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Long time veteran public manager William “Bill” 

Woollett Jr. has died at the age of 90-years. Bill was 

Irvine’s first City Manager, and may hold the record 

as a founding administrator of California cities.  He is 

seen in this picture with retired Irvine City Manager 

Sean Joyce. 

 

“The quality of a leader is reflected in the 

standards they set for themselves.”                                            

--Ray Kroc 

 

 

Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

A continued list of women city government 

professionals in California cities is presented 

here. Those listed in this 26th installment in this 

issue alphabetically starts with the City of 

Pomona. This issue begins with Pomona and 

takes a look at cities through the City of Poway.  

 

As we have repeatedly said, there are many 

highly qualified and dedicated professional 

women serving California cities. The list is 

impressive and addresses the rhetorical 

question: Where are the women in city 

management? 

 

Again, we apologize up front to anyone we miss 

and do not list. The failures of others to not post 

complete profiles makes it difficult to be 

comprehensive. Please know that we try. 
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borah Collins began her working career in Sausalito as an Administrative Assistant 

with an information technology and services firm in 1983.  In 1984 she went to work 

as a software support technician for an on-line software systems company in Chico. 

She joined the Chico city staff in 1994 as Community Services Officer (CSO), and in 

2001 she took a Management Analyst with the Chico Police Department.  In 2009 

she moved to the City Manager's Office in a Management Analyst post.  Deborah 

earned a BA in social work from California State University, Chico, and an MS in law 

from Champlain College.   

                                           
    

 Trackdown Posse Roster                                                
Executive Level Posse Roster: 

Wade McKinney, Retired Indian Wells City Manager   
Michael J. Sedell, Retired Simi Valley City Manager    

Larry F. Pennell, Retired City Manager, Wasco 

Marcia Raines, Retired City Manager & Principal 

with Public Sector Services   

Kevin O’Rourke, KOLGS/PARS; Retired City Manager 

Glenn Southard, Retired City Manager, Indio & 

Claremont 

Joe Tanner, Retired Vallejo City Manager  

Denise Ovrom, Former City Manager &                  

Principal, HdL Companies                                         

Charles G. "Guy" Huffaker, Retired Porterville CM  

Vern Lawson, Retired, Lancaster 

Ernesto Marquez, Former City Manager 

Gary K. Sloan, Retired La Mirada City Manager 

   

Robert T. Dickey, Former Walnut CM; retired South 

Gate Public Works Director 

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista 

Charles Huffaker, Retired City Manager, Porterville 

David Jinkens, Retired City Manager 

Joe Goeden, Retired W. Sacramento City Manager 

Ron Molendyk, Retired City Manager 

Posse Roster: 
Gregory Korduner, Retired City Manager                                                            

Howard Chambers, Retired Lakewood City Manager                                                                                    

Dave Carmany, West Covina, Interim City Manager                                                                                

Ken Bayless, Ret. GM LA Vector Control & Ret. LASD Chief        

Don Penman, Retired City Manager, Arcadia    

Sam Olivito, California Contract Cities Association                                                                                                                                                                

Dr. Bill Mathis, Mathis Group                                                                                  

Roy Pederson, ICMA Past-President 

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director                                                                          

Gary Milliman, City Manager, Brookings, Oregon                                                                                                                           

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Jim Lewis, Pismo Beach City Manager, Pres. CM/LCC                                                                                         

Kevin Duggan, ICMA & retired City Manager; Past Pres. 

CM/LCC                                                                                 

Rod B. Butler, Port Hueneme City Manager                                                          

Ray Harris, Ret. County Official, fmr Hawaiian Gardens CM                                                            

John F. Shirey, Retired Sacramento City Manager                                                    

Cynthia Kurtz, Retired City Manager; Past Pres. CM/LCC                                            

Lee C. McDougal, Retired Montclair City Manager  

Ray Silver, Retired City Manager, Past Pres. CM/LCC                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Mark Scott, Indio City Manager   

Dr. Carlos A. Urrutia, Retired Rocklin City Manager                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Anthony D. Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Jason Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Paul Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son     

Don Powell, Retired City Manager 

Jeff Mathieu, Big Bear Lake, City Manager 

Greg C. Devereaux, San Bernardino County CEO        

Doug LaBelle, Retired City Manager. 

 

 
                                                 

 

 

 

 
https://gonsalvi.com/ 

 
Joe Gonsalves said: "Lobbyist are like parachutes; you 

don't need them often but when you do they had better 

work." 

 
The firm was founded by the late 

former California State Assembly 

Member Joe A. Gonsalves. Until his 

passing, Joe, his son Anthony D. 

Gonsalves and Anthony’s son Jason 

Gonsalves served as the first three 

generation lobbying firm in Sacramento. 

 

Anthony, Jason and Paul Gonsalves are expert local 

government lobbyists. The firm represents fifty-plus 

cities and is a key player in city legislation. 

 

Call the “Gonsalvi” at                     

Telephone no. 916-441-0597 

925 L Street, Suite 250 Sacramento CA 95814   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Retired City Manager Lou Shepard and his wife 

Nancy Shepard are seen here with Chris and Jen 

Shepherd of Ebbsfleet, England on the Queen Mary 

Two on a trip from New York to Southampton 

October 21, 2019. Chris is a retired City Manager 

(CEO) of Ebbsfleet, England. 
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https://www.tripepismith.com/ 

Tripepi Smith & Associates fields a professional team 

that brings a strong background in pursuit of new 

and innovative approaches and skills in marketing, 

and workshops in communications training.  

Contact Ryder Smith or one of his colleagues at 

626-536-2173 

info@tripepismith.com 

 

Ryder Todd Smith, Founder and 

President of Tripepi Smith & 

Associates 

 
Among other outside activities, Ryder 

serves on the Board of the Rose 

Institute of State and Local 

Government at Claremont McKenna 

College.  

 

Tripepi Smith is a provider of marketing, technology 

and public affairs consulting services.       

Marketing – Technology – Public Affairs   

 

 

Tripepi Smith & Associates                                                                                                        

Post Office Box No. 52152                                                  

Irvine, California 92619 

 

 

Sacramento Legislative Tour                                 

January 6 – 8, 2019                                                  

Sheraton Grand Sacramento 

                                                                                          

For Information call the CCCA staff at 562-622-5533 

http://www.contractcities.org 

Sandra Armenta, Rosemead, President                                                                                      

Marcel Rodarte, Executive Director 

 

Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Pomona incorporated in Los Angeles County in 

January, 1888.  Its 2018 estimated population is 

152,361. Pomona is the seventh largest city in Los 

Angeles County. In the 1920s the city was known 

as the “Queen of the Citrus Belt.”  Linda C. Lowry 

is the City Manager, Mark Gluba is Deputy City 

Manager, and Rosalia A. Butler is the City Clerk.  

After moving to California 

from Josephine County, 

Oregon, Linda Lowry 

became the Bellflower 

Assistant Finance Director 

in May, 1987. She was 

promoted first to Finance 

Director and then Assistant 

City Administrator, and in 

April, 1993 she was selected to serve as Acting 

City Administrator. Linda was appointed 

Bellflower’s Chief Administrative Officer in 

August, 1993. She left Bellflower in June, 1997 

and took on a number of special assignments, 

including working with the Gateway Cities COG 

and the City of South Gate. In November, 2001 

Linda was appointed City Manager in the City 

of Diamond Bar where she served for nearly five-

years (2001-2006). Linda joined the Pomona staff 

as Assistant City Manager in 2006, working with 

then-City Manager Doug Dunlap. When Doug 

retired Linda served for a time as the Interim City 

Manager and was appointed City Manager in 

2008. She earned a BA from the University of 

California and a BS from California State 

University. While working in Bellflower she earned 

her CPA. Linda received a 35-year ICMA Service 

Award in 2018. Linda will retire at the end of this 

year (2019). 

Others in Pomona include: Kim Crews, HR 

Manager, and Julie Theirl, Risk Manager & HR.  

https://www.tripepismith.com/
file:///C:/Users/Jack%20Simpson/Desktop/2016%20Newsletters%20-/info@tripepismith.com
http://www.contractcities.org/
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 Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Port Hueneme is a beach community in Ventura 

County. The Port Hueneme name was 

established in 1939, and the city incorporated in 

March, 1948. Port Hueneme has a south facing 

beach that is know for its surfing. Former 

Crescent City, Patterson and Upland City 

Manager Rod Butler is the Port Hueneme City 

Manager, since December, 2016. Kristy 

Buxkemper is the City Clerk.  

 

Anna Hanely is the Community Services and 

Recreation Manager 

 

Gabriela Basua is the Housing Programs 

Manager 

 

Evelia Hernandez works in the Port Hueneme 

Water Administration. 

https://www.munienvironmental.com/about-us/ 

MuniEnvironmental, LLC (Muni Environmental) is an 

expert team of educated and experienced 

professionals providing consulting expertise in the 

Solid Waste, Recycling and Storm water Industries. 

 

Jeff Duhamel,     

CEO/Principal Consultant 

 

 

 
The firm provides consulting services 

to cities and other government 

agencies attempting to implement 

mandated regulatory requirements, 

as California strives to reach the recycling goal of 75%. 

 

Telephone: 562-432-3700                                            

3730 East Broadway, Suite EF                                              

Long Beach, CA 90803 

   
Paramount City Manager John Moreno,               

Cecil Rhambo, Marcel Rodarte, Executive Director 

of the California Contract Cities Association, and 

retired Long Beach City Manager Pat West. Cecil is 

the new Chief of the Los Angeles World Airports 

Police. Cecil is a former Los Angeles County 

Assistant Sheriff who retired in 2014 after 33-years 

with the Sheriff’s Department. Cecil served as the 

Compton City Manager in 2017-July, 2019. He was 

the Carson Assistant City Manager from 2014 to 

2017. He earned a BA from Humboldt State 

University and an MA from Woodbury University. 

 

 

 

 

https://www.icfauthority.org/ 

  

   Debbie Smith, Executive Director 

The Independent Cities Finance Authority is an 

unaffiliated Joint Powers Authority (JPA) with the 

goal of helping communities fund critical projects. 

Independent Cities Finance Authority                      

Post Office Box No. 6740 

Lancaster, California 93539-6740 

Telephone No. 877-906-0941 

info@ICFAuthority.org 

 

Sylvia Ballin of the City of San Fernando is the 

current President of the ICFA Board of Directors. 

Jose Solache is the ICFA Treasurer, and             

Marilyn Sanabria, Leticia Lopez, Emma Sharif, 

Ricardo Pacheco, and Jorge Morales           

complete the Board. 

https://www.munienvironmental.com/about-us/
https://www.icfauthority.org/
mailto:info@ICFAuthority.org
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 Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Porterville incorporated in 1902 in the San 

Joaquin Valley in Tulare County. Porterville’s 

estimated 2018 population was 59,988.  John D. 

Lollis is the City Manager. 

Patrice Hildreth is the Porterville Administrative 

Services Director. She earned a BA from 

California State University, Chico; the 

professional designation of Certified Municipal 

Clerk (CMC) through the International Institute 

of Municipal Clerks, and is a Certified Labor 

Relations Professional in California through 

NPELRA. In addition to serving on PELRAC’s 

Board. Patrice also serves on the Board of 

Directors for the Central San Joaquin Valley Risk 

Management Authority, and the California 

Transit Indemnity Pool. She is active in her 

community, serving on the Board of Directors for 

Leadership Porterville, a program with a 

curriculum focused on developing emerging 

community leaders, and PSW, a non-profit 

organization that provides services to individuals 

with disabilities.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Martinez City Manager Eric Figueroa and            

Ryder Smith of Tripepi Smith & Associates. Eric is a 

former San Ramon Assistant City Manager. He a 

past President on the Municipal Management 

Association of Northern California (MMANC). 

 

 

 

http://www.kosmont.com/ 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Founded in 1986 by former City 

Manager Larry J. Kosmont,                    

Kosmont Companies, a certified 

Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) and 

certified Small Business Enterprise 

(SBE), has earned a national 

reputation and is recognized as 

expert in real estate, financial advisory and 

economic development services. The Kosmont 

Companies are committed to bringing public, 

private, and non-profit organizations together to 

help communities flourish.                                                                                  

Call and learn how South Gate earned a $5.1 million 

Real Estate Bonus. 

Mailing Address:  1601 N. Sepulveda Blvd., #382, 

Manhattan Beach, California 90266                                        

Telephone: 424-297-1070 | Fax: 424-286-4632 

                                                                                              

Market Analyses                                                             

Kosmont Companies thoroughly research the 

potential for a city’s future development to be self-

sustaining. Kosmont Company experts will determine 

whether the market holds enough existing or 

potential demand for development to be viable. 

Kosmont Expands – West By Midwest 

Kosmont Companies has expanded its team and 

services into Arizona and the Midwest 

 

 The success of the Kosmont Retail NOW!® 

platform gives cities, counties and EDC's real time 

demographic, retail and development data 

inputs along with actionable implementation. We 

are now able to offer this platform in the Western 

U.S. and into the Midwest. Joseph Fackel joins the 

Kosmont team to lead this effort in areas such as 

Illinois, Iowa, Texas, etc. Bob Tunis has joined the 

Kosmont team as well and will lead Kosmont's 

services in Arizona. 

 

http://www.kosmont.com/
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http://www.pars.org/                                                     

For more than 35 years, PARS has provided retirement 

plan and trust solutions designed exclusively for public 

agencies. With programs like the Pension Rate 

Stabilization Program (PRSP) and the PARS OPEB Trust, 

PARS has helped over 400 clients address unfunded 

obligations and lower liabilities. PARS is the pioneer of the 

PRSP, a first-of-its-kind program designed to provide local 

control over assets and potential for greater return than 

the general fund. With innovative retirement solutions 

tailored to the unique needs of each agency, PARS is a 

leading provider of retirement programs for public 

agencies, and the largest private provider of multiple-

employer Section 115 trusts in California. 

For information, please contact: 

Mitch Barker is the PARS Executive Vice President.                          

Call PARS at Telephone No. 800-540-6369, est. 116 

mbarker@pars.org 

 
 

Kevin O’Rourke, Senior Consultant                             

Telephone No. 707-249-5356 

Kevin@kolgs.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

San Clemente Pier 2019: James Makshanoff is the 

City Manager and Eric Sund is the Assistant City 

Manager. San Clemente was incorporated in 

February, 1928. The estimated 2018 population is 

64,857.  In 1969 President Richard Nixon estblished 

the “Western White House” above Trestles beach.  

Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Jenni Byers is the Porterville 

Community Development & 

Economic Development Director. 

After beginning her working 

career as a Planning Specialist for 

a private consulting firm in 

February, 2006, she left that post 

and joined the Porterville city staff in May, 2009 

as an Assistant Planner.  Jenni became a Project 

Manager in December, 2012; Acting 

Community Development Director in May, 2014 

and she was appointed Director in August, 2015. 

       

Maria Bemis, 56, is the Porterville Director of 

Finance. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
www.chwlaw.us 

Expert Public Agency Legal Services. Committed to 

counsel that is helpful, understandable, and fairly 

priced. CH&W has offices in Pasadena and Grass 

Valley in the Sierra Foothills, CH&W represents public 

and private clients throughout California in 

municipal law.                               

Michael Colantuono is Managing 

Shareholder. He currently serves as City 

Attorney for the City of Grass Valley.                                                    

Members of the CH&W firm serve as 

City Attorney or General Counsel in: 

Auburn, Barstow, Calabasas, Grass 

Valley, Lakeport, Ojai, Sierra Madre, and Yountville 

and more.                                                                            

The firm was recognized as one of California’s Top 

Ranked Law Firms by Martindale-Hubbell in 2014 

and Michael Colantuono, Terri Highsmith, Jenni 

Pancake, Michael Allderdice and Scott Howard 

have each achieved the highest AV rating from 

Martindale-Hubbell.          

  Call telephone No. 530-432-7357 or 213-542-5700. 

http://www.pars.org/
mailto:mbarker@pars.org
mailto:Kevin@kolgs.com
http://www.chwlaw.us/


 

 

 

City Manager Newsletter By Trackdown Management                                           Page 7

November, 2019                                                                                 Volume No. 12:  Issue No. 17
                                                         

borah Collins began her working career in Sausalito as an Administrative Assistant 

with an information technology and services firm in 1983.  In 1984 she went to work 

as a software support technician for an on-line software systems company in Chico. 

She joined the Chico city staff in 1994 as Community Services Officer (CSO), and in 

2001 she took a Management Analyst with the Chico Police Department.  In 2009 

she moved to the City Manager's Office in a Management Analyst post.  Deborah 

earned a BA in social work from California State University, Chico, and an MS in law 

from Champlain College.   

                                           
    

 

 Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Portola, California is in Plumas County and was 

incorporated in May, 1946.  At the 2010 census 

the population was 2,104.  Portola is located on 

the Middle Fork of the Feather River and is a 

crew change site on the Western Pacific 

Railroad. 

Lauren Knox is the Portola City 

Manager. After serving in intern 

posts in Reno, Nevada’s Planning 

Division and with the Truckee 

Meadows Regional Planning 

Agency (TMRPA), Lauren was 

hired to a full-time position as a 

Regional Planner with TMRPA. She worked there 

for 5-years becoming the Senior Planner. Lauren, 

who grew up in Portola, returned to her “home 

town” earlier this year in September, 2019 as City 

Manager. Lauren earned a BS in city and 

regional planning from California Polytechnic 

State University, San Luis Obispo.  

Deputy City Clerk Leslie Chrysler served as the 

Interim City Manager following the 2018 

resignation of City Manager Robert Meacher, a 

former Plumas County Supervisor.  

Susan Scarlett is the Portola Finance Officer on a 

contract basis. Susan earned a BS double major 

in psychology and anthropology from California 

State University, Sacramento.     

 
Two power lifting fans 

At Raw Performance gym 

In Los Alamitos.                        

This is two-year old Koa                

and his 10-month old               

sister Leilyn. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

California JPIA                                

https://cjpia.org/ 

Providing innovative risk management solutions for 

public agencies for more than 40-years, the 

California Joint Powers Insurance Authority 

(California JPIA) is one of the largest municipal self-

insurance pools in the state, with more than 100 

member cities and other governmental 

agencies.  Members actively participate in shaping 

the organization to provide important coverage for 

their operations. The California JPIA provides 

innovative risk management solutions through a 

comprehensive portfolio of programs and services, 

including liability, workers’ compensation, pollution, 

property, earthquake coverage, and extensive risk 

management training and loss control services. 

                                                                                                 

Jonathan Shull, Chief Executive Officer 

8081 Moody Street                                                                     

La Palma, California 90623 

Telephone No. 800-229-2343 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
www.mmanc.org 

 
Carla Hansen, Presidednt Assistant to the City 

Manager, City of St. Helena 

 

https://cjpia.org/
http://www.mmanc.org/
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http://www.nwfg.com/ 
 

A Woman-Owned Firm:  
Newcomb Williams Financial Group (NWFG) is a 

woman-owned affiliate of an investment banking 

firm providing underwriting and financial advisory 

services to public agencies, including school 

districts, and non-profit corporations.                               
Experts in mobile home park financings, certificates of 

participation, general obligation bond financings, tax 

allocation refunding, revenue and expense projections 

modeling, utilities and energy financings and 

implementation of special tax methodologies. 

Pam Newcomb,                  

Janees Williams and               

William D'Allaird are 

among the firm's 

professionals.   

 
Telephone Number: 760-860-0222                 

6842 Embarcadero Lane                                                                  

Carlsbad, California 

 

 

 

 

 

www.stifel.com 

 

Stifel was founded in 1890 and has become one of 

the nation’s premier wealth management and 

investment banking firms. Stifel’s passion of and 

commitment to public finance is evidenced by its 

unparalleled experience in providing bond 

underwriting services to local agencies of all shapes 

and sizes.  

 

Comprised of over 20 professionals located in Los 

Angeles and San Francisco, the Stifel team is ready 

and eager to assist agencies throughout the state. 

 

Contact (213) 443-5000 for more information on how 

Stifel can assist today. 

 

Among the professionals located throughout 

California are Raul Amezcua, Sara Brown,            

Jake Campos, Eileen Gallagher, Tom Jacob,               

Vince Lazalde and Eric McKean 

Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Portola Valley incorporated as a town in San 

Mateo County in July, 1964. Portola Valley had 

an estimated 2018 population of 4,598.  Jeremy 

Dennis is the Town Manager, Sharon Hanlon is 

the Town Clerk, and Brandi deGarmeaux is the 

Assistant to the Town Manager. Serving as 

Interim Finance Director is Cindy Rodas, the 

Planning & Building Director is Laura Russell, and 

Kari Chinn is the Communications & Community 

Engagement Analyst.  

Brandi deGarmeaux has worked 

for the Town of Portola Valley for 

more than 11-years, starting in 

September, 2008 as a 

Sustainability and Resources 

Efficiency Coordinator. In 

September, 2012 she became 

the Sustainability & Special Projects Manager, 

the responsibilities she continues to maintain 

with her new Assistant to the Town Manager title. 

Brandi began her public service career in 

November, 2002 as a Program Assistant in 

Education & Training with the San Francisco 

Conservation Corps.  She then worked for Palo 

Alto Staffing from 2002 to 2008.  Brandi earned a 

Masters of Urban Planning from San Jose State 

University.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pam Newcomb and Janees Williams of                 

Newcomb Williams Financial Group 

http://www.nwfg.com/
http://www.stifel.com/
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Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Kari Kiser Chinn is the Portola Valley 

Communications & Community Engagement 

Analyst. Kari joined the town staff in March, 2019.  

From 2006 to December, 2015 Kari worked as a 

Senior Program Coordinator for the National 

Parks Conservation Association. Her next 

position was as a Community Engagement and 

Programs Manager for Interfaith Power & Light in 

the San Francisco Bay Area from December, 

2015 to March, 2019. Kari earned a BA in 

environmental studies from St. Olaf College, and 

an MPA from the Presidio Graduate School. She 

also completed an EMT Certification from 

Foothill College. 

 

Cindy Rodas has worked full-time for Portola 

Valley since she joined the staff in October, 2008 

as an Accounting Assistant. Cindy was 

appointed Interim Finance Director in March, 

2019.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Lydia Munoz of the Bellflower City Manager’s Office 

was a finisher in the Revel Big Bear Marathon earlier 

this month. Lydia is an avid runner and runs with a 

group called the “Happy Hour Runners.” 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://ekapr.com/  

Englander Knabe & Allen is the fastest growing 

public affairs firm in Southern California.   

 

EKA’s partners Harvey Englander, Matt Knabe,             

Marcus Allen, Eric Rose, Jeff McConnell and           

Adam Englander provide strategic counsel.                               

They are expert in local government issues, from 

land use to public safety, and they help 

build public/private partnerships. 
Matt Knabe is the Managing Partner. Matt is 

a graduate of Pepperdine University. Matt 

and his family are residents of Long Beach. 

Matt’s contact information includes                                                               

 

Telephone Number: 213-741-1500, Ext. 520                                       

Email: Matt@ekapr.com 

 

 

 

http://rwglaw.com/ 

                                                                                 

Roxanne Diaz, Steven L. Flower,                   

Peter M. Thorson, Kevin Ennis, Gregory 

W. Stepanicich, Serita Young and      

Craig Steele are among the City 

Attorneys on the RWG staff.                                   

 

RWG is committed to excellence in the legal   

profession. The lawyers of choice for clients seeking 

reliable, efficient, and effective legal counsel. RWG 

delivers practical advice and solutions tailored to 

the unique needs of public entities.   

Working seamlessly across offices in Los Angeles, San 

Francisco, Orange County, Temecula and the 

Central Coast. The RWG team of experts provides 

the full scope of public law services. 

Roxanne Diaz is a member of the Board of Trustees 

of the California City Management Foundation 

(CCMF).     

Call RWG at telephone No. 213-626-8484 

http://ekapr.com/
mailto:Matt@ekapr.com
http://rwglaw.com/
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www.brandywinedev.com 

 

Former Artesia City Manager         

Jim Barisic founded Brandywine in 

1994. Jim and his three sons Brett 

Whitehead, Mark Whitehead and 

David Barisic direct Brandywine 

Homes.  

 

Some of the Projects that are selling are in the Cities 

of Anaheim, Arcadia, Monrovia, Norwalk, Torrance, 

Yorba Linda, Baldwin Park, and in Yorba Linda,   

Long Beach, La Puente and Whittier. 

 

Call Brandywine at 949-296-2400   

                                                                                    

 
Renaissance Plaza 

 

Stanton, California 

 

A Brandywine Homes  

Development 

         

Brandywine Homes Corporate Office                    

16580 Aston Street, Irvine, California 92606 

 

 
Former Bellflower colleagues Debbi Chase Manley 

and Michael Sakamoto. Debbi retired from 

Lakewood. Mike is a former City Manager in 

Hercules and Adelanto. 

 

Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Poway incorporated in December, 1980 in San 

Diego County. The city’s 2018 estimated 

population in 49,704. Poway’s rural roots gave 

rise to the slogan “The City in the 

Country.” The Poway Unified School 

District is rooted in an 1885 

schoolhouse which followed the 

establishment of the school district in 

1987.  Chris Hazeltine is the City Manager and 

Faviola Medina is the City Clerk. Prior to her 

appointment as Poway City Clerk in February, 

2019, Faviola served as the Senior Deputy City 

Clerk in Carlsbad. She began her career in 2011 

as an Office Specialist in the Colton City Clerk’s 

office. Faviola earned a BA in psychology from 

the University of Redlands.   

https://www.avenuinsights.com/ 

                                                                                          

There’s never a good time for operational 

downtime, or a good time to fall short on revenue.  

For governments to serve their communities, they 

need solutions they can depend on, run by partners 

who understand how the public sector works.      

 

That’s why thousands of State and local 

government leaders turn to Avenu.  Although the 

name is new, the company roots serving 

government officials go back nearly 100-years.  

 

Retired City Managers Fran David, John Shirey and 

Jeff Kolin, a past President of the City Managers 

Department of the League of California Cities, all 

serve on the Avenue Advisory Board. 

California Offices in El Dorado Hills, Fresno, 

Pleasanton, Sacramento and Westlake Village. 

 

Fran Mancia may be reached at 559-288-7296. Fran 

is a member of the Board of Trustees of the 

California City Management Foundation (CCMF). 

http://www.brandywinedev.com/
https://www.avenuinsights.com/
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Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Wendy Kaserman is the Assistant 

City Manager in the City of 

Poway. Wendy began her public 

management career as a 

Management Intern in the City of 

Casa Grande, Arizona (January, 

2001-August, 2002). She joined the 

staff of the League of Arizona 

Cities and Towns in September, 2002, and 

worked as a Member Services 

Associate/Assistant for the next three-plus years. 

In September, 2005 Wendy was appointed 

Assistant to the Town Manager in the Town of 

Queen Creek, Arizona.  Wendy returned to 

California in May, 2013 to become the Assistant 

to the City Manager/Fiscal Services Manager in 

San Marcos. She is a graduate of San Marcos 

High School.  Wendy joined the City of Poway 

staff in March, 2016 as the Director of 

Administrative Services, and she was appointed 

Assistant City Manager in September, 2016. After 

attending classes at Palomar Community 

College, Wendy earned a BS from Arizona State 

University, and an MPA from the University of 

Arizona.  

 

“Proof of Life” Northern California Chapter 
 

Rod Wood, Kevin O’Rourke, Rod Gould and Jeff 

Kolin are serving as an organizing committee for 

a Northern California Chapter of the “Proof of 

Life” lunch program.  Those who have expressed 

an interest in their efforts include: 

Henry Hesling, Richard Kirkwood, Glen Rojas, 

Ross Hubbard, David Jinkens, Toby Ross, Pat 

Thompson, Paul Berlant, Steve Baker, Kevin 

Duggan, Joe Goeden, John Shirey, Mike 

Johnson, Clay Holstine, Bob Adams, Jim 

Marshall, Brian Moura, Joe Tanner, Debra 

Figone, and Michael Garvey. 

 

Others who are interested are urged to contact 

Rod Wood at:  

rodjwood@gmail.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.hdlcompanies.com/                                     

Telephone No. 714-879-5000 
 

HdL was founded in 1983 by former City Manager 

Robert "Bob" Hinderliter, who successfully 

championed legislation allowing independent 

verification of State Board of Equalization records.               

                                                                                     

HdL expanded and improved with the help of a 

partnership with former City Manager                                   

Lloyd de Llamas, the firm’s Executive Chairman.  

Andy Nickerson is the President of the firm.    

HdL Companies offers diverse services that include: 

allocation audits, economic analysis and program 

software regarding Sales Tax, and Property Tax, and 

Economic Development Services. 

                                                                                                   

Office: 120 South State College Boulevard 

Suite 200                                                                       

Brea, California 92821 

 

 

 

 

 

 

www.usi.com 
 

Experience the USI ONE Advantage® and learn how 

their Public Entity Practice can help manage the 

risks of public sector organizations, providing 

improved protection and cost control. 

USI has developed sophisticated employee benefit 

programs for public entities for more than 30-years. 

USI helps agencies design innovative benefit 

solutions and provide benefit education to 

bargaining units. 

 

For more information contact Gary Delaney or                

Kristin Yokoyama at (424) 390-0000                                                   

USI Insurance Services                                                                          

Administrative Assistant to Gary Delaney and Team                                                     

Mayra Noriega     mayra.noriega@usi.com                       

Office: (424) 390-0010 |                                               

Email: gary.delaney@usi.com                                              

Hawthorne Boulevard, Suite 600, Torrance, CA 90503 

mailto:rodjwood@gmail.com
http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
http://www.usi.com/
http://www.usi.com/about-usi/the-power-of-one/the-usi-one-advantage/
mailto:mayra.noriega@usi.com
mailto:gary.delaney@usi.com
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https://www.wolfhousing.com/ 

 

Former City Administrator 

Wesley Wolf, Founder 

Telephone No. 909-345-7849  

wesley@wolfco.net 

 

Wolf & Company Inc., founded in 1993, provides 

municipal consulting services, program 

administration and oversight & insurance advisory 

serves to state and local governments, housing 

finance agencies, not-for-profit corporations, 

insurance companies, mortgage bankers, 

investment bankers and institutional investors in the 

tax exempt and taxable municipal market.  

Tammy Ofek is a registered Municipal Advisor with 

Wolf & Company Inc. 

Municipal Advisor Tammy Ofek 

tammyo@wolfco.net 

 
Wolf & Company is register with the SEC and MSRB as a 

municipal advisor.   

 

Wolf & Company Inc. 
   1408 Copper Mountain Drive                                 

Diamond Bar, California 91765 

 

 

Women Professionals In                                

Cities Listed Alphabetically                                       

From Pomona to Poway 

Poway Finance Director Donna Goldsmith 

recently retired, and Aaron Beanan is the new 

Director taking the post in July, 2019. Donna 

began her public service career in 1988 with the 

City of San Diego. Of her 18-years with the city, 

she worked 9-years in the Financial 

Management Department, including as the 

Budget Services Administrator. In May, 2006 

Donna joined the Poway city staff as Revenue 

and Business Activity Manager. In July, 2010 she 

moved to the City of Santee where she served 

as Finance Manager. She rejoined the Poway 

staff in September, 2017 as Director of Finance, 

and worked in that position until her retirement 

in July, 2019. Donna earned a BBA in accounting 

from National University and an MPA from San 

Diego State University.  

In 1997 Brenda Sylvia was the 

Assistant Club Manager at the 

Malibu Racquet for about a year. 

She then became a Recreation 

Coordinator with the City of West 

Hollywood (1998-2002), before 

joining the Carlsbad city staff as a Recreation 

Supervisor in September, 2002.  After working in 

the private sector (2003-2006), Brenda was hired 

in Roseville as a Recreation Coordinator (2006-

December, 2012), before going to work for the 

Cordova Recreation and Park District as a 

Recreation Supervisor (2012-2014). Brenda 

moved to San Marcos as a Recreation 

Supervisor in March, 2015 and she was 

promoted to Community Services Manager 

(2015-2018). Brenda was appointed Community 

Services Director in Poway in July, 2018. Brenda 

earned a BA in recreation administration from 

San Diego State University. 

Jodene Dunphy is the Poway HR Director. 

https://www.wolfhousing.com/
mailto:wesley@wolfco.net
mailto:tammyo@wolfco.net
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http://www.willdan.com/ 

 

http://www.willdan.com/solutions/financing-and-

revenue-optimization.aspx 

 

   Mark Risco, President & CEO;                                                     

Robert "Chris" Fisher; Gladys Medina; Anne Pelej; 

Jennifer White; Dan Jackson; Tara Hollis;                    

Jeff McGarvey, are among the company 

professionals 

 

Willdan Financial Services (WFS) can enhance city 

efficiency, effectiveness, and credibility by helping 

to generate revenue and optimize its administration. 

Willdan, founded in 1964, is a leading nationwide 

provider of value-added professional technical 

services.  

  

WFS President & CEO Mark Risco is a 

member of the California City 

Management Foundation (CCMF) 

Board of Trustees. 

                                                                  

Call Willdan Financial at                                                            

telephone No. 800-755-6864. 

Picking Up the Pieces: Novato Chief of 

Police Adam McGill is the top candidate 

for the open Novato City Manager 

position. He has served as Chief since 

2017. He has been serving as the Acting 

City Manager since August following City 

Manager Regan Candelario’s dismissal. 

Assistant City Manager Linda Smith will be the new 

City Manager in the City of Dublin, following the 

retirement of City Manager Christopher Foss. Linda 

will take the reigns after Chris leaves at the end of the 

year. Linda joined the Dublin city staff 10-years ago 

as Assistant to the City Manager. She became 

Assistant City Manager in 2014. She earned 

a BA from San Jose State University. 

Administrative Services Director Colleen 

Tribby will step into Linda’s ACM post. 

William “Bill” Woollett. Jr. (1928 – 2019) 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Long time veteran public manager William “Bill” 

Woollett Jr. has died at the age of 90-years. Bill was 

Irvine’s first City Manager, and may hold the record 

as a founding administrator of California cities.  He is 

seen in the picture here with retired Irvine City 

Manager Sean Joyce. Bill helped found four cities, 

and Irvine was his third when he was hired in January, 

1972.  A veteran of World War II and the Korean War 

(activated with the National Guard, he was 

wounded in Korea and lost an eye), he returned 

stateside and worked for Los Angeles County and 

Pasadena. He became City Manager of brand-new 

Rosemead at age 29, then City Manager of brand-

new Temple City. He also was City Manager of 

Monterey Park. Before he was hired by the City 

Council of brand-new Irvine, where he served until 

October 1989, Woollett was vice president/general 

manager for the company that first developed the 

coastal, 14,400-acre Hollister Ranch near Santa 

Barbara. From Hollister Ranch, he was hired to Irvine. 

In 1990, he became CEO of Orange County’s 

Transportation Corridor Agencies and was founding 

City Manager of brand-new Aliso Viejo in 2001.   

 

 

Paramount Assistant City Manager Kevin M. Chun is 

the new City Manager in the City of Lawndale. Kevin 

began his public service career in 1988 as an 

Administrative Intern in Irvine, where he was an 

Associate Transportation Analyst from 1990 to 1994. In 

1995 he worked as a Committee Consultant with the 

California Assembly, and in 1996 he worked as an 

Intern in the White House. Kevin became a 

Management Analyst in the City of Culver City in 

1997 and returned to the City of Irvine in 1998 as a 

Senior Planner & Management Analyst. Kevin worked 

as the Deputy City Manager in Bellflower (2000-2007), 

before he was appointed Director of Administrative 

Services in La Cañada Flintridge in April, 2007. Kevin 

joined the Paramount staff as Assistant City Manager 

in October, 2015. Kevin earned a BA from the 

University of California, Irvine, and an MPA from the 

University of Southern California (USC).     

http://www.willdan.com/
http://www.willdan.com/solutions/financing-and-revenue-optimization.aspx
http://www.willdan.com/solutions/financing-and-revenue-optimization.aspx
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About Trackdown Management 

Jack A. Simpson worked in city government for more 

than 30 years.  He served as the City Manager or City 

Administrator for a combined period of 25-years in 

the Cities of Hawaiian Gardens, Paramount and 

Bellflower.  Prior to that, he held staff positions in the 

Cities of Paramount, Artesia and Cerritos. After 

retiring from Bellflower, he served as the Interim City 

Administrator in Hawaiian Gardens for 11-months. 

Following his work in city government, Jack worked 

for Consolidated Disposal Services as part of a team 

pursuing efforts to establish a Southern California 

Materials Recovery Facility (MRF). 

He then worked for more than 10-years as the 

chief marketing official for a major California public 

agency consulting firm dealing primarily with local 

government services. He left that position in 

February, 2007. It was then that he established the 

City Manager Newsletter by Trackdown as a means 

to help connection those in city 

management...provide a thread to help stitch 

together the fabric of the city management 

community.   

Jack earned B.A. and M.S. degrees in Political 

Science with a concentration in Public Administration 

from California State University, Long Beach.   

More Pieces Picked Up: Former 

Compton City Manager and 

Assistant Sheriff with the Los Angeles 

County Sheriff’s Department Cecil 

Rhambo is the new Los Angeles World 

Airports Chief of Airport Police. Cecil 

worked with the Los Angeles County 

Sheriff’s Department for more than 

33-years and retired in 2014 as the 

Assistant Sheriff.  From July, 2014 to January 2017 

Cecil was the Assistant City Manager in Carson, and 

he served as the Compton City Manager from 

January, 2017 through July, 2019.Redlands has hired 

Charles M. Duggan Jr. as City Manager. Charles is the 

former City Manager in Auburn, Alabama (2006-

2017) where he began his  

                                                            

“Always work hard, never give up, and 

fight until the end because it’s never 

really over until the whistle blows.”                                                                                              

--Alex Morgan, U.S. National Women’s 

Soccer Team. 

public service career as an Athletics Specialist in 

1991. He has been working as the Administrative 

Services Division Manager and Treasurer for the Marin 

Municipal Water District in Corte Madera. Charles 

earned a BS and an MBA from Auburn University. In 

2018 Charles received a 25-year ICMA Service 

Award. In 2016-2017 he served on the ICMA 

Executive Board as a Regional Vice President. 

Redlands has been without a City Manager since 

November, 2018 when City Manager N. Enrique 

Martinez was dismissed. Janice McConnell is the 

Redlands Assistant City Manager. Hollister City 

Manager William B. “Bill” Avera is competing his 

service as City Manager effective November 15.  Bill 

says that he is thinking about going into teaching, 

and that he would enjoy teaching history at San 

Benito High School. Bill joined the city staff in 1994 as 

the Redevelopment Manager, and has been City 

Manager for the past six-years. Jacob Ellis has been 

selected to serve as the City Manager in the City of 

Corona, Riverside County’s third-largest city.  Jacob 

has been the Deputy Town Manager in Gilbert, 

Arizona for the past four-years. He will take over in 

Corona for Interim City Manager Mitch Lansdell. 

Former Corona City Manager Darrell Talbert 

submitted his resignation in February. Christopher 

Lopez is the permanent City Manager in the City of 

Hemet.  He becomes the City’s 13th City Manager 

since 2000. Chris joined the city staff in April, 2018 as 

the Deputy City Manager and was named Interim 

City Manager in March following the dismissal of City 

Manager Allen Parker. Mario Cifuentez II is the new 

City Manager in the City of Hanford. Mario worked 

for the City of Visalia for 33-years. He has served as 

an Animal Services Manager, Airport Manager, 

Interim Public Works Director, Deputy City Manager 

and General Services Director. Mario earned a BA 

from Fresno Pacific University.  

 

 

Welcome aboard to the good 

folks at the California Joint 

Powers Insurance Authority. 

 

Jon Shull, CEO 

 

 

https://trackdownmanagement.net/about-us/
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 Still More Pieces Picked Up: 

Retired City Managers Rod 

Wood, Kevin O’Rourke, Rod 

Gould, and Jeff Kolin, all past 

Presidents of the City 

Managers’ Department of the 

League of California Cities, are 

the “Formation Team” for a 

NorCal Proof of Life Program.  Anyone interested in 

joining the effort should contact them.  Rod is leading 

the group. Email him at: rodjwood@gmail.com           

Los Angeles Superior Court Judge Elizabeth R. Feffer 

overturned a jury verdict that awarded damages for 

former Beverly Hills Police Lt. Shan Davis. The claim 

was that Beverly Hills Police Chief Sandra Spagnoli 

discriminated, retaliated and harassed Lt. Davis.  Lt. 

Davis was individually awarded $250,000 by the jury. 

The Judge ruled that there was no evidence to 

support the verdict and overruled the decision. With 

the retirement of City Manager Jim Purtee, who has 

served Palmdale since August, 2015, Assistant City 

Manager J. J. Murphy with take the helm as City 

Manager. J. J. joined the Palmdale city staff in April, 

2018. He previously served as Town Manager in 

Hobbs, New Mexico, where he was named New 

Mexico City Manager of the Year in 2016. He was a 

Major in the Air Force Reserves after a 20-year service 

career.  

SHORTS: *Charles “Charlie” J. Wagner, dubbed “3-2 

Charlie” by his mentor, was appointed City Manager 

in the City of Avalon on Catalina Island in 1976. *City 

Manager John E. Nowak resigned from his Lawndale 

City Manager position effective June 5, 1992. *Steve 

Pendergrass is the new Hanford Fire Chief. *James A. 

Swayne was appointed City Manager in the City of 

Ukiah in 1972. *HdL Companies founder Robert 

Hinderliter served as the City Administrator in the City 

of Commerce from August, 1973 to July, 1983. 

*Retired Yorba Linda City Manager Arthur C. 

Simonian previously served as the City Manager in 

the City of Carpinteria from July, 1970 to February, 

1972 when he was appointed in Yorba Linda. *From 

March, 1958 to June, 1964 Laverne Kimball served as 

the City Manager in the City of Walnut. *Prior to 

becoming the Lawndale City Manager in 2011, Steve 

Mandoki was the Costa Mesa Administrative Services 

Director for 6-years. *William L. Eichenberg was 

appointed City Administrator in the City of Ridgecrest 

in December, 1978.  

 

 

Communication: 
Writer Jimmy Spencer shared a message exchange that he 

had with Pasadena City Manager Steve Mermell:  

 

Steve, 

You are an excellent city manager. Your response time is 

so appreciated. My old friend Jack Simpson (CC'd here) 

would be so proud! Truly, your responsiveness and 

kindness is special. 

                                                                                                         

Good morning Mr. Spencer, thank you for your 

message.  It’s both troubling and dangerous that people 

don’t respect the stop sign.  By way of this message I will 

ask our Police Chief, John Perez, if we can place motor 

officers at the location on a more frequent basis.  As to 

speed feedback signs and speed humps, I am including 

our Director of Transportation, Laura Cornejo. Given the 

classification of the street speed humps are likely not an 

option but a feedback sign might be.  In any event, she 

and her staff will know better than I.  Hopefully we can 

take some action to improve the situation. 

Kind regards,                                                                                      

Steve Mermell 

For more than 35 years, 

PARS has provided 

retirement plan and trust 

solutions designed 

exclusively for public 

agencies. With programs like the Pension Rate 

Stabilization Program (PRSP) and the PARS OPEB Trust, 

PARS has helped over 400 clients address unfunded 

obligations and lower liabilities. PARS is the pioneer of the 

PRSP, a first-of-its-kind program designed to provide local 

control over assets and potential for greater return than 

the general fund. With innovative retirement solutions 

tailored to the unique needs of each agency, PARS is a 

leading provider of retirement programs for public 

agencies, and the largest private provider of multiple-

employer Section 115 trusts in California.                                       

Since 1984 the PARS team has provided retirement 

services designed specifically for each public 

agency's unique needs aiming to provide superior 

employee benefits while improving management 

effectiveness, reducing costs, and simplifying 

administration.                                                                       

PARS can craft customized solutions; provide 

agencies guiding through the process to achieve 

bottom-line results; and redefine goals and 

objectives.                                                                            

Mitch Barker, Executive Vice President                                        

(800) 540-6369 ext. 116 or mbarker@pars.org   

mailto:rodjwood@gmail.com
mailto:mbarker@pars.org

